           Burnaby Tennis Club

 Annual General Meeting Draft Minutes

February 26, 2014
Directors and Staff Present
Larry Melnyk – President                                     Susan Youde - Socials

Val Cuthbert – Secretary                                      David Pell – Director at Large

George McLachrie - Membership                         Barb Docherty – Junior Development
Graham Youde – Operations 


Rae Smith – Office Manager, Glen Richards – Head Tennis Professional 
Absent -  Hazel Padula – Ladies League 
The quorum was reached.  The meeting was chaired by Larry Melnyk, President of the Burnaby Tennis Club Board of Directors. 
A motion was put forward to adopt the 2014 Agenda by Laurie Smith.  The Motion was approved.  
A motion was put forward to approve the minutes of the February 20th, 2013 Annual General Meeting.  The Motion was approved.  

President’s Report – Larry Melnyk
Good afternoon ladies and gentlemen! Welcome to the 2014th AGM. It has been my pleasure and honour to serve you for the last eight years: two years as director at large and the last six years as your president. I like this club and the people in it. After all, I have been a member for about 30 years! My wife will be happy that I will not seek re-election because she has accumulated 6 years of chores for me to do.  I expect that by 9 PM tonight you will have a new president.

 Here is tonight’s BTC trivia question. Can you name a tennis personality who played on our indoor courts recently? This lady was voted Canada's top female athlete of the year in 1989 and was ranked # 13 in the world at that time. Who is she? The first one to answer correctly will win the tennis balls. 

    You know, when I started my duties as president I had a full head of hair which wasn't gray then. I might've been a bit better looking too.  I wish to thank all of you for your support in meeting the challenges. The directors, staff, and all of you have done so much to make this a better club over the years.

   Let's name a few names and also, let me add that it's not only the people that work in direct, formal ways for the club. Sometimes just one word, one smile, or a wave of encouragement can make all the difference.
    I thank the directors on this board from the bottom of my heart: Val Cuthbert(secretary) Graham Youde (operations director), Susan Youde( socials director), George Mclachrie (membership director) David Pel ( treasurer), Barb Docherty( junior development director) Hazel Padula (ladies league director), Gary Sutherland (tournament director), Geoff Lakeman (VP). It’s always been a team effort trying to build on the work of the founding members (who started this club on 3 courts on Kingsway over 40 years ago) and all past directors.


    A huge thanks to all of you who helped with advice, decision-making or just making it easier to serve on the board by being supportive and appreciative.


    I thank all of the office staff: Rae Smith, David Yang, Matt Lee, Peter Sowinski, Paul Kwiatkowski, Kevin Mao, Nathan Mok, Kendra Wong and Nick Dziarmaga for their tireless work on our behalf. It's not always an easy job. The staff has to keep track of bookings, collect money, check the courts, deal with rule breakers, handle logistics etc. Let's give them a big hand and remember to give them a pat on the back anytime you're in the office.

    Don't forget other staff working behind the scenes we have Tom Smith and Antonio Flores who keeps our courts clean during the late/early hours. Thank you to Barry Pendergast for doing repairs and getting the lights up and down in the Bubble. Also, thank you Barry for encouraging me to run for president six years ago. Aside from many sleepless nights, it’s been a blast!

    It is now time to recognize coach Glenn Richards and his staff Shelley Roxburg (did you that Shelly was a touring pro and once beat Steffi Graf?) Nick Cheng and Rae Smith. They're doing a great job in helping us get better at this wonderful game.

    These are the 6 highlights of the past six years: 

· Effective infrastructure
· Affordability
· Inclusivity
· Webpage/Online booking system
· Social programs/ Club events/Tournaments
· Finances
Effective Infrastructure:

· Handicap parking
· Walk way lighting
· Coded access to bubble and clubhouse
· Monitoring cameras
· Backup diesel blower for bubble
· Improved netting /screening
· Regular shoveling and de-icing of walk ways
· First aid kits
· Emergency backup lighting in bubble
· Everything works! (Were you warm, dry, and comfortable playing indoors?

· A new furnace and blower system installed just-in-time for the 2008 indoor season start

·  17 courts were resurfaced for the World Police and Fire Fighter games 2000 and nothing was stolen or burned down that summer. 

· Did you know that on several occasions during the last 6 yrs. heavy snow, wind, and power outages caused problems, damage and even brought the Bubble down? We got the Bubble up and running within a few hours (while you were sleeping) or at most a few days.

· Graham Youde was the key player as Director of Operations

· Some clubhouse renovations including the office

· Card access to clubhouse

· Coded access to Bubble to reduce unauthorized access

· Buzzer sound on the hour to serve as a gentle reminder

· Expensive and effective court cleaning machine to help our lungs breathe easier

· Better netting/dividers on courts #5 & #6 and the annex

· Improved annex floor

· Water flow redirect to drains

· Fabric baffles installed to improve airflow

· Good relations with contractors ensured great service 

· Regular maintenance schedules in place and closely monitored

Affordability:

· Fees kept stable 
· Among the lowest in lower mainland
· Low initiation dues
· Family favorable rates
· No court fees for members
· Guest privileges
· Low cost rental for ball machine
· Favorable booking privileges and court availability
Inclusive 
· All levels of player / all ages (My hitting partners ranged from 14 to 80+)
· Ladies , Men, and Kids
· Wheelchair tennis
· Public allowed ( e.g. Rik de Voest SA near top 100 ATP was  practicing on court #3 next to me. I introduced myself & asked him how he found our courts. Just fine he said. It’s a good thing he wasn’t on courts 1 or 2.  He and his Aussie doubles partner left to the airport for  an ATP event in Korea)   
· Early Bird tennis started & administrated by David Pel
· Pay and Play
· Private groups
· Variety of coaching programs
· Guests allowed
· New members welcome night ( players come here to join from the farthest extremes of the lower mainland  Lions Bay to Langley so we must be doing something right)

Webpage and Online Booking

· The online booking system with Giga sports brought to our club by former secretary, Ajit Krishnaswami.

· Webpage accessibility to minutes allows for greater transparency as to what is going on in the club .You could find out from the comfort of your own home.

· Members can see who is playing and even list their names for opponent finder

· Men’s night (open to all women too) can be found and booked online as well

· Mixed doubles(as above )

· Provides information to public and more to members using password access

Social Programs/ Club Events

· Awesome theme based parties with tennis, food, and entertainment (Always sold out. Directed by Susan Youde & assisted by Lori Chong
· Daytime events
· Special events e.g. New Members , Welcome to the Club
· Burnaby Open: highly regarded and is the 2nd biggest after Stanley Park
· BTC Annual Indoor Tournament
· Men’s & Women’s Leagues
· Singles Challenge Ladders
· Men’s Night ( Women welcome !) runs year round
· Mixed Night  runs year round
· Host indoor Junior tournaments
Financial

· We are in great financial shape
· We got just under half a million in the bank in short term and longer term deposits.
· This enough money to renovate the clubhouse
·  Sufficient to put a new Bubble up with hanging lights when the time comes
· Enough for operating expenses for the rest of this season
· We have a stable membership (~ 300) to allow us to meet expenses & put something away for future needs e.g. upgrades to clubhouse interior and eventual Bubble replacement.

· Dues can remain relatively unchanged in the short term provided that an effective Board is elected at this meeting

Parting Thoughts

· BTC a non- profit club  built by volunteers/tennis enthusiasts over 40 years ago has a rich history

· The BTC serves the members and the public

· We need a strong, active, committed Board with the best interests of the members at heart

· Volunteer, Vote, Participate, Offer thoughtful suggestions, Be supportive, Be fair

· Maintain a good relationship with the City of Burnaby

· Be financially responsible

· Upgrade the interior of the clubhouse ( flooring, dressing rooms, kitchen etc. take a look at West Van TC )

· Update the club bylaws and constitution

· Everybody should pay their fair share: members, all guests, pay and play, coaches, etc.

· Still need a Mission Statement

· Abide by the rules. They have evolved over the years and are continually being fine- tuned to benefit all members 

· The ball is in your court. Let’s keep the great club going! I think it’s worth it!

Head Professional’s Report – Glen Richards
Hello everyone and thank you for being here on this always important evening.  Before I speak on behalf of myself and the other coaches, I wanted to take a moment to thank all the current Board of Director’s for all the hard work and dedication they have all put forth to continue to make playing here an extremely enjoyable experience for all.

Now I would like to briefly discuss the past year from a coaches perspective and mention a few highlights.

We currently have 4 coaches at BTC.  All of us are Tennis Canada certified and in good standing.  Each of us has our own unique style of coaching and various client bases.  Having coaches at BTC is both a convenience to members, as well as a money generator to the Club.  Each hourly lesson brings the club between $5.00 - $15.00 depending on how many students are on court, and whether a member or non-member. 

Now, I’ll discuss some programs and highlights over the past 12 months.  Our Junior Development Program continues to be very popular.  This class has run on alternate Saturday afternoons through the Winter Season, on all 6 courts for over 25 years.  We average 20 kids per class, with the majority being Burnaby Residents.  This is a very good grass roots program for kids new to the game.

As well, we now offer 7 weekly summer camps in July and August with over 75% being Burnaby Residents.

Speaking of Junior’s, I wanted to mention the recipient of this years Marj Walter’s Memorial Award, in memory of this former long-time member.  This is given to our most improved junior.  Congratulations to 17 year old Simon Danyluk.  He’s had a successful Junior Career and is leaving to attend the University in Texas in September on a Scholarship.  His on-court focus and sportsmanship is a fantastic inspiration to others.   Along with Simon, we now have a very strong group of Junior Member’s, many of whom can be seen in groups of 3 or 4 playing with their parents.  These young athletes continue to give our Open League team a very good chance of winning each year. 

Here is a brief summary of some of the Tournaments we have hosted in the past 12 months.  For the under 8 entry level player, we host a Rookie Tour Event in late summer.  We also continue to give back by hosting a large Tennis BC event last month.  Thanks to all members who may have given up their weekly court time.  

In closing, I would also like to mention how successful last year’s Burnaby Open was.  It was a huge success and continues to be the 2nd largest Provincial Tournament behind Stanley Park.  Much of the credit goes to 3 key people.  Firstly, former Board Member Gary Sutherland did a fantastic job of recruiting over 25 Burnaby High School students needing volunteer hours, to assist doing numerous tasks.  They were all very well mannered and out-going.  I would also like to acknowledge the entire Club member’s who offered their time.  And a special thanks to Graham and Susan for organizing, preparing, and running the concession stand for players.  They did a fabulous job.  Our club profits from this event and gives us some great exposure for potential new members.  I will be sending out an email in late May again for anyone interested in helping.  Thanks in advance and have a great night. 

Office Manager’s Report – Rae Smith 

Thank you for attending tonight.  It is nice to see some of the old members.   Welcome to the new members 

· Come and air your suggestions on how the Burnaby Tennis Club can be a better place to play

· I hear the club has lots of money to spend, so get yourself on the board, and help spend it.

· We have friendly staff that is willing to help you, so please use them.

· Ending, thanks to Tom Gomez for fixing the ball machine, water problem and generally fixing what is broken.

Treasurer’s Report – David Pel 
I continued in organizing the early Bird Tennis for Tuesday and Thursday mornings.  This year there are 16 members.

I assumed the role of treasurer when the previous treasurer resigned.  In this capacity I orchestrated a change in the year ends.  The Chairman advised that the Board had sought and received the approval of Canada Revenue Agency to change the financial year end of the Society from December 31st to August 31st to coincide with the collection of the annual membership dues which run from September 1st to August 31st. 
David recommended that the Club’s year end date be changed from December 31st to August 31st to coincide with the period of Member’s Dues.  Graham Youde put forward this motion.  
Upon Motion it was resolved that the financial year end of the Company from December 31st to August 31st commencing with the 2014 year end is hereby ratified.  

Financial Reports were reviewed and discussed.  The reports are attached at the end of these minutes.  

Director’s Reports 
Director of Membership Report 2013-2014 - George McLachrie

The 2013-2014 Membership Campaign focused on increasing the number of members that reside in Burnaby in order to meet the City of Burnaby request to do this. We implemented a special incentive for new Burnaby members with a 50% discount on their initiation fee. The Ad was used during the Burnaby Open Tournament and again in the Burnaby Now. The Burnaby Now campaign consisted of 6 ads running in various additions through August and September. (See copy attached) The campaign proved to be somewhat successful as we increased our Burnaby membership from 36% to 43% for this season! 

As a result of City of Burnaby requesting more detailed information on our membership and court usage data, I volunteered to take on the task along with our staff, Gigasport and a volunteer member, Eng Choo, to complete a comprehensive analysis for the President to present to the Parks Board. We expect to complete this report by the end of February 2014.

The purpose of the report is to provide proof of our membership and meet the guideline for the Property Tax Exemption Criteria in which the City would like a majority of the membership to be from Burnaby or users of the facilities are a majority from Burnaby. Majority at this point is 50% plus 1. Council and Parks Board are currently working on new guidelines. Until we are able to prove our status, the club lease/license is in a holdover status and will not be renewed for a longer term until the report is provided. If we don’t meet the guidelines we will be ineligible for the tax exemption status and will pay whatever the 2014/2015 taxable value is. The 2013-2014 taxable amounts would have been $1,600 if we weren’t exempted.

 We completed an analysis of a membership survey completed January/February 2013 with Val Cuthbert. We had 21% of the membership participate in completing the survey. The results are included in the Board minutes of November 2013.

I continued to work as a volunteer member of the Permanent Facility Study for BTC. It is currently stalled until completion of the statistic report for the City of Burnaby and we will resume the work after this task is completed with David Pel. 

I worked as part of a committee on the BTC 2014-2015 Budget with David Pel and Graham Youde at the end of December. This Budget will be discussed at the AGM.

I assisted David Griffiths, Barb Dougherty and Val Cuthbert calling to survey all female members of BTC as to why they don’t participate in Mixed Night activities at BTC.

A copy of the Tennis Club Membership Advertising and Club membership statistical breakdown are attached at the end of the minutes. 

Operations Director – Graham Youde
· It has been an uneventful year.  For the Operations Director that is a good thing. 

· The heat has been constant and the water leaks minimal.

· There were some minor equipment purchases.  The most important of these were two advanced first aid kits; one in the office and one in the bubble.

· Let’s hope that the rest of the year will be just as quiet. 

Social Director – Susan Youde

· Since the last AGM we have had two socials, both with live entertainment, buffet dinner and prizes.  The theme in May was Beatle Mania and in November it was Christmas in Italy.  Both were well received and total sell outs. 
· Provided a food service concession at the Burnaby Open.  For the first time, we realized a small profit that was used to subsidize the entertainment at the following social.  The food service was particularly appreciated by the parents of the juniors, as they did not have to pack lunches for their kids. 
· Thanks to everyone who supported these events. 
Director of Junior Development – Barbara Docherty 

The Director of Junior Development is responsible for the interests of our junior members. 

A letter was sent via email to all our junior members in the spring and fall introducing me as the new Director of Junior Development. The letter invited juniors to contact me with any issues or suggestions.   Court availability, limited booking times and a lack of match play opportunities are the main issues for our juniors.   

Early morning court time for juniors was introduced in November 2013.  Courts are now available to juniors from 6:30 am to 8 am on Tuesdays and Thursdays. This court time does not count against regular booking times and has no cost attached to it.   Uptake has been limited to date, with a maximum of two courts in use.  Caroline Tuhten is coordinating junior early morning tennis.  We hope to continue to offer this option to our juniors.  

There is interest in extending the early morning court time to the weekends as some juniors who cannot attend during the school week have indicated they would come on weekends.  We hope to explore this further.

There is interest among our juniors for a weekly match play session.  BTC currently has a men's night and a mixed night and many juniors have asked why there is no similar program for juniors where players of similar ability can play actual matches against each other.   Weekends would be best for most juniors (Saturday or Sunday afternoon/evening).  Like men's night and mixed night, junior match play would not count against booking hours and juniors would pay for the cost of balls.  We hope to explore this further.

We currently have 34 junior members at BTC.  This appears to be down from prior years.  Of the 34 junior members, 22 have family memberships.  The majority of our juniors are male, 25 boys and 9 girls.  We have 7 juniors under the age of 10, and 4 members who are 18 and will no longer be juniors next year.   About 30% of our juniors would be considered competitive players with a Tennis BC ranking.  BTC has no high performance program so these players train elsewhere and come to BTC for extra practice.  Most of our juniors are singles players.  

Many juniors have expressed frustration at the limited booking opportunities allotted to them.  Juniors can only book in non prime time which is noon to 6 pm weekdays (but for juniors who are in school that really means 4 - 6 pm weekdays), Saturdays 5 pm to closing and Sundays 4 pm to 9 pm.  Juniors have no priority booking for these times so they must compete with adult members to get these hours.  Many juniors rely on 24 hour bookings to get any court time at all.  The family membership allows prime time booking if the parent books the court.  This works well for a few families.  But for those with a junior membership only - and we have 12 juniors in that category - this is not an option.  These juniors tend to be older and reliant on public transit.  

At the request of Tennis BC, the BTC Board agreed to host an indoor junior provincial tournament on Friday, January 31 to Sunday, February 2nd, 2014.  Four courts were used during the tournament. The Board and the head pro agreed that hosting an indoor junior tournament was a positive contribution to the BC tennis community as a whole and to competitive junior players in particular.  A few of our competitive juniors participated in the tournament.  We hope BTC will continue to support junior tennis by hosting this important indoor tournament next year.  
Ladies League – Hazel Padula

The Ladies Night Division 1 had a difficult year due to injuries and being unable to attract higher caliber players to play courts 1 &2.  Because of the shortage of players they have elected to be on Leave of Absence for 2014.

Our Ladies Night 4 Division was in the middle of the standings in their division.  They were hoping to attract new members for 2014 so that they could maintain a full roster. Finding players with enough experience to play Courts 1 & 2 has also been an ongoing problem.  How to attract new players is a question that needs to be answered.

As this is my last term in office, I want to thank all the ladies for their dedication and efforts to keep the name of the Burnaby Tennis Club alive for these past years. Good luck and may all those who participate continue to enjoy the game we all love and proudly carry the banner for the Burnaby; Tennis Club.

Tournament Director summary 2014                         Gary Sutherland

· Secondary school volunteers an asset during Burnaby open & received work credits

· Score card placed on all 17 courts

· Local media were informed to promote the event

· Snacks were available to players

· Burnaby Open turned a profit for the club 

· Courtside racquet stringing 

· Onsite first aid

· Courtside physiotherapists and chiropractors volunteered their time and skills

· Preparation needs to start  early to ensure success

· Close communication with Burnaby Parks and Recreation is essential

· Proper signage give a professional vibe

· Nets have to be in good repair and et at the right height

· Courts need to be cleaned well in advance ( the City of Burnaby needs sufficient notice)

· Night lights have to be working – all have to be checked months before the tournament

· Club members need to be encouraged to help

· T-shirts or caps for the students were a big hit

· Washrooms and other infrastructure needs to be maintained at least daily
Secretary – Val Cuthbert
· Issue notice, prepare agenda and take minutes of monthly Director’s meetings.
· Ensure that the monthly Director’s meetings and the Annual General Meeting Minutes are posted on the website and a paper copy is kept at the office.  The minutes are always one month behind as they need to be approved the following month.
· Completed an analysis of a membership survey January/February 2013 with George McLachrie.  
 Business arising from the last AGM
· There was a request to send out a notice when the minutes were posted.  They are generally posted a month after the last meeting.  
Election of the Directors
The following positions are for a two year term.
President.  There were no nominations for this position at the meeting. 
Vice President.  George McLachrie was elected by acclimation.  
Membership Director.  Mike Hopkins was elected by acclimation.
Director at Large.  Lawrence Kumar was elected by acclimation.

Men’s League Director -  Ajit Krishnaswamy was elected by acclimation.

Ladies League Director.  Mary Flynn was elected by acclimation.

Tournaments Director. There were no nominations for this position at the meeting.

Social Director.  Bev Olsen was elected by acclimation.

Operations Director. There were no nominations for this position at the meeting.

Other Business 
a. Feasibility study for a permanent year round structure

The project is stalled at this time as we need to solve our membership numbers with the number of Burnaby Residents.   Committee member,  George Mclachrie has had to utilize his time working on compiling the membership numbers and establishing an accurate count of the number of Burnaby Residents participating at the club.  The committee would like to get a two and a half million dollar grant.
b. Other Items

· There are empty courts during the day.  A rule change could be made to rectify the situation.  
· The club should provide members with opportunity to have input to the rule changes. 

Response.  The current bylaws state that the Board makes a decision on behalf of the membership.  There would need to be a change to the club bylaws.  The Board elected is expected to do the best for the membership.  

The next Annual General Meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 18, 2014
The Annual General Meeting was adjourned
